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Minutes of Fourteenth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on 12 November 2013 at Department of Health, Richmond House, Whitehall, 12.00 – 14.00.

Attendees:

Norman Lamb


Minister of State for Care Services
Deborah Coles 

Co-Director INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
Chair of Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Heather Hurford 

Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Juliet Lyon 


Prison Reform Trust

Catherine Shaw 

HM Inspectorate of Prisons 
Lord Toby Harris 
Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody 

Professor Stephen Shute 
IAP Member 

Alan Greene 


Staff officer to ACC Dawn Copley, Custody Lead ACPO 

Nigel Newcomen 

Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Selena Lynch 
The Coroner’s Society for England and Wales (for Andre Rebello, Honorary Secretary),
Mark Ewan 


HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 
Christopher Blairs 

Head of Police Transparency Unit, Home Office

Sally Richards


Head of Crime and Criminal Justice, Home Office 

Jonathan Nancekivell-Smith 
Director of Returns, Home Office

Digby Griffith 


Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 
Ron Elder 


Head of Rights and Responsibilities, NOMS
Jenny Rees


Head of Safer Custody and Litigation, NOMS  
Anne McDonald 

Deputy Director Mental Health Legislation, DH
Kate Davies 


Head of Public Health, Military and Offender Health

Christine Kelly


NHS England
Rachel Atkinson

Deputy Director Reducing Offending, MOJ
Dr Mike Durkin 

Director of Patient Safety
Professor Louis Appleby 
National Director for Health and Criminal Justice
Dr Mary Piper
 

Consultant
Ian Smith


Independent Custody Visiting Association 
Claire Johnson

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Kishwar Hyde
Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)

Alice Balaquidan
Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Apologies: 

Nick Hardwick


 Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Prisons
Dru Sharpling


 Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Constabulary

His Honour Judge Peter Thornton QC, Chief Coroner
Val Meachin 


National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board

Catherine Johnstone 

Samaritans
Lin Hinnigan


Youth Justice Board

Frances Crook 

Howard League for Penal Reform

Sue Berelowitz 

Deputy Children’s Commissioner

Baroness O'Loan 

Joint Committee on Human Rights

Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies

The Minister welcomed everyone to the fourteenth meeting of the Ministerial Board and the first that he had attended. Apologies had been received from Jeremy Wright, Damian Green, Nick Hardwick, Dru Sharpling, His Honour Judge Peter Thornton QC, Val Meachin, Catherine Johnstone, Lin Hinnigan, Frances Crook, Sue Berelowitz, and Baroness O'Loan. 

The Minister welcomed Kishwar Hyde as the new Deputy Head of Secretariat to the Ministerial Council. He also welcomed Mary Piper from Public Health England to the meeting.

Agenda Item 2: Approval of minutes of the last meeting and update on action points and matters arising (MBDC 87, 88, 89, 90)

Juliet Lyon noted two amendments to be made to paragraph 19 in the previous minutes which were accepted by the Minister. The full minutes were agreed by the Board.
Action point 1 - Learning from inquests – a new framework for action and accountability MBDC 89: 
The Minister invited Deborah Coles to present the recommendations from the report. Deborah stated that this report from INQUEST had been circulated and she urged all members to read it as this was the first time there had been an analysis of inquest outcomes. The motivation behind the report was INQUEST’s frustration at the number of recurring issues. At the moment there was lack of proper post-inquest analysis; no proper investigation; no mechanism that could link on outcomes of both investigations; no pro-active review and no integrated response from monitoring bodies. Deborah also observed that the NHS England report on deaths in custody noted that the mechanism for learning and dissemination from deaths was an unsophisticated and undeveloped model. 
The main recommendations from the report were to establish a specialist custody death database with details of all rule 43 reports and narrative verdicts categorised by custodial setting and issues raised. This would assist coroners in the provision of timely specialist information where previous deaths have occurred in similar circumstances.  There was also a need for comprehensive and systematic research and analysis of data as at present there was no auditing undertaken of responses received. The report concluded that there was an accountability void with none of the organisations monitoring what happens in response to investigations.
The Minister found the update useful and asked members about how to progress action. Selena Lynch informed the Board that the Chief Coroner had issued a report on the Coroner’s website entitled “Guidance no. 5: reports to prevent further deaths“, in which he stated that:

The Chief Coroner intends to publicise on the coroner section of the public judiciary website as many reports as possible… It is implicit in the statutory framework that the Chief Coroner should have a role in taking some reports (and responses) further. The Chief Coroner will therefore make an assessment of areas of concern, whether from single or multiple reports, and advise action where appropriate. He will consult on areas of concern and where feasible recommend action, whether by way of advice to

government or an organisation or individual or where necessary by recommending a change in the law. 
As well as improving the consistency of reports made by coroners the guidance would also go a long way to improving the timing and quality of reports. It was hoped that this would help to drive up standards.
Deborah Coles stated that she was planning to meet the Chief Coroner. She advised of the need to be realistic about the resources available to him and that there are limits to what he could do. This was also only one element of what was intended in terms of outcomes.
Lord Harris advised that the IAP were meeting with the Chief Coroner in early December and had already highlighted the need for a database which was shared by all parts of the sector but which also comprised a search facility. There was now a responsibility on agencies and Inspectorates to be able to check what had happened regarding recommendations at every stage.
Dame Anne Owers stated that as a result of new legislation she anticipated a new requirement for Chief Officers to have in place an action plan and also a memorandum of understanding with HMIC about monitoring the action plan. 
Nigel Newcommen advised that the PPO had received a copy of the memorandum of understanding and that there was some improvement in establishments’ response to recommendations. Mike Durkin stated that in his view it was not just the quality of the report that needed to be looked at but the threshold for action.
Louis Appleby advised that investigation reports in NHS settings had no single format so that they were often difficult to follow. The recommendations could also be poorly expressed so that the action needed for improvement was not obvious. There was therefore no incentive for the organisation to actively address the recommendations. 
Christine Kelly stated that NHS England Area Team commissioning leads for prison healthcare commissioned all the clinical reviews for deaths in custodial settings and they had started collating those reports and identifying trends. There had been a scenario planning day and this was the first time that all these bodies had come together as a single organisation to look at the issues. NHS England would also formally liaise with INQUEST in the near future. 
Deborah Coles stated that she would welcome this. She went on to say that she was aware that there were several initiatives across the sector but the difficulty was in trying to join them up. As ever, transparency was important. The work of the IAP on Untoward Incidents on deaths of detained patients had revealed great variance in the quality of those investigations, and some of responses from the police and MOJ on individual deaths were often “cut and paste” responses which offer no real sense that they have been taken seriously. The Minister asked that INQUEST work together with NHS England, the Chief Coroners Office and IAP and should report back on what progress had been made. 
Action: INQUEST to report back on progress
Action point 2 - positions on independent investigations of deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA). Mike Durkin explained that this was a piece of work that followed reflections between him and commissioners in NHS England and IAP prior to the last Ministerial Board about the investigative process. Phase 1 of the project was to identify issues and deliver responses. The three recommendations from this phase were:

i) 
A single national guidance document should be produced for investigating deaths in custody, as is relevant to NHS organisations. NHS England should lead on producing this, and engage key stakeholders from outside the NHS to ensure that it is reflective of the increasing need for cross sector working.
ii) Consideration should be given to exploring how we can share lessons and learn from investigations in a more effective way, so that we do not continue to repeatedly make the same mistakes across the system.
iii) There is a need for training, development, and protected time for those involved in undertaking investigations relating to deaths in custody which occur in services commissioned by the NHS.
Deborah Coles asked whether any consideration had been given to independent investigations pre-inquest. Mike acknowledged that a solution needed to be found and agreed to meet with INQUEST with a view to working collaboratively towards a solution. 
Action: INQUEST to report back on progress

Heather Hurford welcomed the project and wanted to emphasize some points to bring about consistency between the work of NHS and CQC:
i) the need to identify patients who had been detained,

ii) the involvement of families – the guidance needed to build in assurance to families that they would be involved through out the investigation and that their views would be reflected.

Lord Harris also welcomed the progress made. He wished to know how the independence and impartiality on the investigation would be ensured; at present, it was common practice for another officer at the same Trust to carry out the investigation. The subsequent inquest relied on adequate information from the investigation being available in order to fulfil Article 2 requirements. Lord Harris hoped that the guidance document would provide clarity on what constituted independence from various thresholds of incidents. It was important to remember that every other death in custody was thoroughly investigated by a separate independent body. He also raised the question of the feedback loop to the CQC – in terms of learning the lessons, what were the CQC then going to do with these recommendations. He also emphasized the need for clear guidance on the trigger point for action.
Mary Piper wanted to encourage the NHS to work closely with the PPO because often they were dealing with the same deaths. Selena Lynch stated that the improvements in quality in investigations were welcomed by Coroners. The coroner’s office was not resourced to carry out investigations and there was greater call for expert, professional evidence which was expensive. 
The Minister noted that action points 3, 4 and 5 were being discussed later as substantive agenda Items.
Action point 6: Lord Harris informed the Minister and the Board that the action was for the IAP to work with ACPO to determine what data requirements for use of force recording should be included in the Authorised Professional Practice – which would replace the Safer Detention guidance at the end of 2013. IPCC, HMIC and HMIP were also feeding into the development process.  The IAP had met with interested parties on a number of occasions – the last being 3 October – and they were due to meet again in Jan/Feb 2014. Lord Harris would report back at the next meeting. Action: Lord Harris to report back on progress.
Agenda Item 3: Fatally Flawed: has the state learned lessons from the death of children and young people in prison? (MBDC 91)

The Minister invited Deborah Coles to give a summary of the recommendations from the report. Deborah advised that the item was about the report INQUEST had written for the Prison Reform Trust following concerns about deaths of children and young people. The item was on the agenda for a third time as it had not been possible to discuss it fully at previous meetings. Deborah reported that the Minister for Prisons and Rehabilitation had decided to reconsider the decision not to hold an independent review. 
Deborah also highlighted the following points from the report:

i)
Deaths of young people raised concerns about public health issues as well as criminal justice issues.
ii)
The current mechanisms for investigating deaths were not set up to tackle broader contextual issues. A broader analysis of the policy issue was needed, perhaps to look at the journey of the young person into custody by looking at the role of care, health, psychiatric interventions etc. The aggregated understanding from looking at individual cases was also an important learning tool; at the moment there was only fragmented learning.
iii)
Between January 2011 and November 2013 there had been a further 37 deaths of young people. The majority of these (32) were self-inflicted while nearly a third were subject to ACCT at the time of death. Large numbers of those who died had had issues such as ADHD, Special Educational Needs, personality disorders and other vulnerabilities.
iv)
Issues had been raised around staff training and multi-agency failings in communication. 
Deborah stated that the purpose of bringing this item to the Board was to highlight that an independent public scrutiny would help to reassure families. Any review would have to hear from experts working with young persons, something which the inquest process could not offer.

Juliet Lyon wanted to reinforce that other things were also happening, such as the review of ACCT for young people and she was pleased to note that the Children’s Commissioner supported the call for a review. Juliet noted that the review would also be likely to identify more about the importance of family contact, and that the review could inform plans for Liaison and Diversionary services and the use of force consultation. 

Claire Johnson confirmed that Sue Berelowitz had been unable to attend but had wanted it minuted that she supported the review. She also wanted it noted that there was currently no mechanism to take an overarching perspective on the deaths of young people in prison and as a result there was no guarantee that lessons learnt had been taken on board across all parts of the children’s secure estate.  It was very important that this took place and that the review should consider how to achieve this. She stated that the review should also consider how many situations had arisen where restraint has resulted in serious injury – e.g. broken bones, nose bleeds – to establish the incidents of harm. The frequency and level of physical restraint applied should be analysed and patterns at both national and institutional level identified. 
Juliet Lyon informed the Board that there was currently a consultation by MOJ on the independent review and she encouraged all members to contribute. The consultation would be open until Christmas. 
Digby Griffith also welcomed the report and advised that NOMS had:

i)
recognised the vulnerabilities and issued guidance to Prison Governors about what they should be doing, and 
ii)
begun a review of the ACCT process as it applies to young people to look at the application of the system, staff training etc. Digby would feed back to the Board following completion. 
Action: Digby Griffith to report back following completion
Agenda Item 4: Response to the independent commission on mental health and policing report – Lord Victor Adebowale (MBDC 92 and 93)

Lord Harris advised that the report should not be seen as being about Mental Health policing just in London but as having broader relevance across the country. The report reviewed deaths and serious injury following police contact or in police custody and found that handling of mental health issues were often part of the situation leading to death and injury. Sometimes the police were not able to access support from health professionals at the time it was required. The view of the IAP was that discussion of the recommendations was needed across the country.
The Minister noted that street triage pilots were taking place in nine areas where mental health nurses were working with police. The Department of Health and Home Office were developing a Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat which would be published in the next few weeks, agreed by more than twenty national organisations. The Minister felt very positive that these initiatives would improve the care and support experienced by people in mental health crisis.

Deborah Coles recognised the importance of national strategy in this area. She advised there was a need for proper monitoring, that the Commission had raised important issues for police across the whole country, there was a need to ensure that officers recognised the risks and the need to stop using police custody as a place of safety for those who had not committed an offence.
Louis Appleby informed the Board that he had been on the Adebowale Commission and the main conclusion of the Commission was that frontline services needed to be properly equipped to deal with mental health issues which they often were not. There was a need for an attitudinal shift so that the police would come to regard it as part of their standard duties. Police needed skills, training, information systems and back-up (such as ambulance, nurses etc). 
Dame Anne Owers agreed the need for police officers to be properly equipped. As well as looking at deaths in police custody, she stated that there was also the need to look at the cases of those who committed suicide within 48 hours of release from a police station who were also suffering from a mental illness but this information was not picked up while they were in custody. This was the result of a lack of joined up services. 

Alan Green commented that the biggest problem within the police service around deaths in custody was around restraint. The recommendation in the Adebowale Report was  for the MPS to work with ACPO and the College of Policing to develop a safer model of restraint for all police forces.

The Minister stated that the Department of Health had made a commitment after the Report on Winterbourne View Hospital to produce guidance on restraint in health and social care services; the same principles should apply in police cells.
Ian Smith commented that while the Board had spoken about how this impacted on professionals, that there was also a need to take into account how being taken to a place of safety impacted on the individual who was often then released back into the same set of circumstances. 
Agenda Item 5: Section 136 of the Mental Health Act (MBDC 94, 95, 96)

(i) Policy Perspective: 
The Minister invited Anne McDonald to comment on the development of the Crisis Care Concordat. Anne explained that the Department of Health had involved mental health service users and their families in describing the support they needed at times of crisis. This information had helped to form the structure of the Concordat around the person who needs support. 26 national organisations were expected to sign up to the national agreement and it was expected that local areas would agree a local version. The Home Office and the Department of Health would be reviewing the legislative framework for sections 135 and 136 of the Mental Health Act and also police powers. 
The Minister reiterated that he did not want the principle that no one in mental health crisis would be turned away by the NHS to be seen as optional and that CQC’s reviews and inspections would underpin this.
Deborah asked what monitoring was being built in to monitor outcomes. Anne McDonald explained that there would be monitoring but also that a six-monthly summit would look at progress with the national action plan. 
(II) 
HM Inspectorate of Constabulary and Care Quality Commission joint thematic review - examining the use of police custody as a place of safety for detainees subject to Section 136 of the Mental Health Act (MBDC 94) 

Mark Ewan explained that a joint inspection had been carried out by HMIC; Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Prisons; CQC and Healthcare Inspectorate of Wales looking into the extent to which police custody was used as a place of safety under Section 136 of the MHA.  The Inspectorate found examples of some good practice but also some very poor practice. They looked at exclusion criteria as well – alcohol, violence, lack of staff. It was very clear that those who were removed under S136 were often treated like anybody else who was arrested for a crime. The average time spent in police custody was 10hrs.The review made 10 recommendations. One option would be to stop police stations being used as a place of safety but would need alternatives for the 8,000 people currently taken to police stations every year.

The Minister felt that there was a need to be completely transparent about poor practice, without which there could be no change. 
Louis Appleby wanted the Board to consider why Section 136 was used at all. He noted the doubling of its use since 2007 but no one knows why that has happened. He noted that once detainees were taken to hospital from police stations, in majority of cases (83%) they were not re-detained after assessment by MH specialists. 

The Minister advised that street triage was showing that not only were individuals being diverted away from police cells into more appropriate settings but often they were not being held under section 136  at all. 

Selena Lynch wanted to raise the question of what happened in the lead-up to arrest and afterwards. She would be interested to see how many people who had been detained under section 136 had also committed an offence and considered the increase in use of Section 136 may be about more awareness by police officers.

(iii) 
Thematic on access to mental health care in a crisis, including places of safety (MBDC 95 and 96)

Heather Hurford advised the Board that alongside their usual work, the CQC had begun a thematic review on access to mental health care in a crisis. They expected to report on outcomes next October. The idea was to use the methodology to inform future approached to regulation of mental health services. The review was focussing on 3 particular groups of people, those who: 
1. presented to accident and emergency departments (with a particular focus on people who self-harm)

2. required access to and support from specialist mental health services, and those who
3. were detained under Section 136 of the Mental Health Act.

There were 2 strands to the review:
(i)
collection of information, and
(ii)
Inspection. 

She stated there was a further piece of work being done specifically around mapping places of safety and the need to know not just about locations but also quality.  The CQC had developed a questionnaire which would be going out to providers of places of safety in December. Information would be collated during Jan and Feb and be published by March 2014. It was hoped that the information will be able to be continually updated. 
Agenda Item 6: Awaiting further information deaths in prison (MBDC 97)

(i) Current data on awaiting further information deaths 

The Minister invited Digby Griffith to present the item. At a previous meeting NOMS had committed to providing figures on awaiting further information deaths to Ministerial Board meetings. Digby would circulate the figures after the meeting. Action: Digby Griffith to circulate information. (Secretary’s note: the papers are attached.)
(ii) Progress on McFeely Review recommendations
Digby provided background to the McFeely review. The previous “Unclassified” category was now called Awaiting Further Information (AFI). The findings of review were that: 
· There was no overwhelming link between the deaths but the review highlighted attitudes and behaviours of staff which could contribute to reducing deaths in custody. 
· There was also now acceptance by departments in prisons that they needed to share information. 
· Further work was being done in relation to changes to medicine handling. 
Digby handed over to Christine Kelly who confirmed that most of the recommendations inherited by NHS England had been completed; 3 are still ongoing 
Deborah Coles advised the Board of 2 recent deaths at HMP Bronzefield which were the result of procedural failings. One of the prisoners came with a PER which was ignored by staff; in fact staff interviewed had said that they were not even aware that she had a PER. This raised the issue of the need for training on protocols and for greater staff awareness.

(iii) Gilvarry clinical case review (MBDC 97)
Mary Piper explained that Professor Eilish Gilvarry, a Consultant in Addiction Psychiatry familiar with prison clinical practice, had been commissioned by the Department of Health to undertake an independent clinical analysis of the same 21 unclassified deaths as the McFeely Review. The aim was to identify, whether there was any clinical commonality and the further learning points that may need to be considered.
A striking feature was the complexity of cases from a healthcare and security perspective and the presence of drug and often alcohol abuse and possible dependence, combined with additional physical and mental health issues. These factors combined with the uniqueness of the prison environment added to management complexity. In addition, the simultaneous use of multiple central nervous system (CNS) depressant drugs, such as antidepressants, anxiolytics, and analgesics was a common feature. 

Prof. Gilvarry had made a number of recommendations to improve the clinical management of those with alcohol and drug dependence. The most important of these was the need to corroborate the initial health assessment for such co-dependencies. Training was also vital, with a need for additional training modules though there was plenty of clinical practice to translate into training with NHS and prisons. 

At this point the Minister had to leave and handed over to Anne McDonald as acting Chair.
Anne McDonald confirmed that there would be an implementation plan to take forward with NHS England, PHE and NOMS.

Nigel Newcommen welcomed both reports. He noted that progress had, however, been slow. Anne McDonald reassured him that NHS England’s direct commissioning of prison healthcare would be a vehicle for driving forward improvement.

Agenda Item 7: Update on work of the IAP
Lord Harris gave an update on the following areas:
(i) University of Greenwich/Runnymede Research Contract
Work had started on three of the identified research projects:
· A review of the role of mental illness and deaths in all state custody.  

· Design a methodology for evaluating the impact of the Panel’s information sharing statement (about risk of self harm) on practitioner behaviour and to make recommendations for improvement

· Assess the efficacy of information sharing between YOTs and custodial settings for assessing and managing the risk of self harm and suicide by children and young people

In addition, exploratory meetings had taken place to consider a project to examine the effectiveness of ACCT in prisons and equivalent processes in other settings for managing risk of self-inflicted deaths. Work would soon be starting on the project to standardise data on deaths in custody in all settings by age, gender and ethnicity to allow comparison between settings and years.

(ii) Restraint in health settings

Lord Harris stated that he had met with Mike Durkin to discuss this issue. It was clear that there was an absence of clear guidance to health care providers about the use of restraint and an absence of protocol as to whom the accredited training providers ought to be. The Department of Health and NHS England were now addressing these issues.
It was agreed that this would be a substantive item on the agenda at the next Board. Action: item carried forward to next Board.
(iii) Update on IAP recommendations made to the Ministerial Board 
The Panel had made 45 recommendations to the Board, most of which have been accepted and were being progressed. A paper on this had been circulated to Board members prior to the meeting. 
Agenda Item 8: Update from members

(i) Self-inflicted deaths of prisoners on ACCTs while in prison segregation (MBDC 98)
Catherine Shaw advised that since April there have been 5 deaths in segregation units, 3 of these have been on ACCT.
Digby advised that the policy in this area was that no young person on ACCT should be put in segregation unless as a last resort. A note had been sent to prison Governors in October reminding them of the policy.
He advised that:
i)
NOMS was carrying out a review of the applicability of the ACCT process for young people. Digby will report on progress at the next meeting. Action: Digby Griffith to report back on progress
ii)
A revised Incentives and Earned Privileges Scheme had been launched on 1 November which re-focused the aim as being towards prisoners actively demonstrating their commitment to rehabilitate themselves.
Juliet Lyon enquired about the implications for IEP on deaths in custody and wished to know about the monitoring process. Digby Griffith advised that the new IEP rules had only come into effect on 1 November and that NOMS were conscious that any tightening of the process could potentially lead to tension. It was too early to tell if this was the case. However he would be monitoring the situation to see whether there were more instances of disorder, death or self-harm. Digby would report back to the Board if more activity was seen.
Nigel Newcomen noted that there were had been an increase in deaths prior to the implementation. He wondered if Digby could report back on the instances of prisoners demonstrating more challenging behaviour as this type of focussed analysis would be more helpful. Digby agreed to report back. 
Action: Digby Griffith to report back on progress
i)
Zero tolerance on suicide – Royal College of GPs (MBDC 99)
Christine Kelly advised that the agenda item was for the Board’s information only. The review paper was out to consultation at the moment. Board members should contact Christine if they had any queries.
ii)
Health and Justice Clinical Reference Group (MBDC 100)
Louis Appleby reported that NHS England had set up several Clinical Reference groups covering key areas of the Health service. Louis co-Chaired the Health and Justice Group and deaths in custody was one of their priorities which would make its way into the decision-making process of NHS England. Several members of the Board were already part of the Reference group and feeding in to the process. 
Agenda Item 9: Date and time of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

Tuesday 11 February 2014, 9.00am – 11.00am at Ministry of Justice, 102 Petty France. Jeremy Wright would chair the Board.
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